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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed August 6, 2015.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

she was entitled to additional medical treatment.  After

reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full Commission

finds that the medical treatment of record was

reasonably necessary in connection with the compensable

injury.  We find that the claimant did not prove she was

entitled to additional temporary total disability

benefits.  
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I.  HISTORY

The record indicates that Victoria Richmond Cooper,

now age 36, treated with a chiropractor for neck, back,

and hip pain beginning in November 2009.  A chiropractor

noted “pain in shoulders” in March 2010.  The claimant

informed a chiropractor in November 2011 that she was

suffering from headaches and pain in her neck and

shoulders.       

The record indicates that the claimant began

working for the respondent-employer, Terminix, on

February 27, 2012.  The parties stipulated that “the

date the compensable injury occurred is October 18,

2012.”  The claimant testified that the compensable

injury actually occurred in September 2012: “It had been

a particularly busy day, a lot of work, and I noticed

pain in my elbow and that is what started it.”    

According to the record, Dr. Fareed Kannout saw the

claimant on October 18, 2012: “This is a 33-year-old

female with no significant past medical history

presenting with a pain that has been hurting her right

shoulder, right elbow, and also some pain in the left

third finger.  She is claiming that it started 09/18/12

at work, but she does not recall any injury to that
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side.  She does have a lot of repetitive motion with her

right upper extremity and left upper extremity at work

and it is a possibility that could be what aggravated

the problem.”  Dr. Kannout diagnosed “Tendonitis to the

right shoulder and elbow and pain in the left third MP

joint.”  Dr. Kannout placed the claimant on limited work

duty.    

Dr. Kannout returned the claimant to regular duty

on October 30, 2012.  However, Dr. Kannout returned the

claimant to limited duty on December 7, 2012 and

diagnosed “Tendonitis of the right shoulder with muscle

spasm in the right trapezius muscle.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s right shoulder was taken

on January 14, 2013, with the impression, “Probable tiny

partial tear distal infraspinatus tendon.  Otherwise

negative shoulder MRI.” 

Dr. Kannout referred the claimant to Dr. Jody

Bradshaw, who noted on January 29, 2013: “She reports

that she has been having pain in the shoulder since

October 2012.  There was no specific injury or inciting

event, but rather an insidious onset....She has never

had problems with her shoulder before....MRI shows some

partial thickness tearing and tendinosis of the rotator
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cuff insertion, but no tear.  She does have subacromial

bursitis.”  Dr. Bradshaw’s impression was “Right

shoulder partial thickness rotator cuff tear/

tendinopathy with subacromial bursitis.  PLAN:  We

discussed treatment options going forward.  We are going

to begin with a relatively conservative plan.  I have

offered her a subacromial injection and physical therapy

and she wants to proceed.”  The claimant testified that

she benefitted from an injection and therapy but that

she was not “cured.”    

The claimant began treating with Dr. Edward W.

Rhomberg on May 8, 2013: “The patient is a 33-year-old

female referred to us from Dr. Jody Bradshaw....We have

reviewed the MRI.  These do indeed show increased signal

in the infra supraspinatus tendon.”  Dr. Rhomberg

assessed “right shoulder subacromial impingement that

she has been refractory to conservative treatments, but

did have marginal improvement after injection.  I

suspect she would benefit from a subacromial

decompression.”  

Dr. Rhomberg performed surgery on July 2, 2013:

“1.  Right shoulder glenohumeral arthroscopy.  2.  Right

shoulder arthroscopic subacromial decompression.”  The
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pre- and post-operative diagnosis was “Right shoulder

chronic subacromial impingement.”  The claimant

testified that she benefitted from surgery performed by

Dr. Rhomberg “for about a month after the surgery.  He

had done a nerve block in my shoulder when he had done

the surgery, so for about a month after the surgery I

felt fine.  But once the nerve block stopped, I started

getting my symptoms back.”    

Dr. Rhomberg released the claimant to restricted

work on July 17, 2013.  The record indicates that the

claimant’s employment with the respondents was

terminated on or about August 19, 2013, for reasons not

related to the compensable injury.

An x-ray of the claimant’s right shoulder was done

on October 9, 2013, with the findings, “No osseous or

joint abnormality is recognized.  No periarticular soft

tissue calcifications are noted.”  

Dr. Rhomberg reported on October 9, 2013:

Ms. Richmond follows back up after right
shoulder arthroscopy, still complaining of
some pain.  On examination, however, there is
no pain with Hawkins or Neer signs or cross-
arm adduction.  She does have some increased
pain with resisted shoulder abduction.  Her
wounds are well-healed.  She is
neurovascularly intact.  There is no pain with
passive movements.  Radiographs are within
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normal limits and show adequate decompression
of distal clavicle and subacromial space.

ASSESSMENT AND PLAN: At this time,
satisfactory.  She is a Workman’s Compensation
patient.  I feel that she has reached maximum
medical improvement at this time.  I will
return her back to full duty.  Her final
disability rating should be 5 percent.

Dr. Rhomberg informed the respondent-carrier on

October 16, 2013 that the 5% anatomical impairment

rating he assigned was according to the 4th edition of

the Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment. 

The claimant testified that the respondent-carrier paid

the 5% rating.       

A Change of Physician Order was entered on

February 27, 2014: “A change of physician is hereby

approved by the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation

Commission for Victoria Richmond to change from Dr.

Edward Rhomberg to Dr. Greg Jones[.]”  

Dr. Greg Jones examined the claimant on April 28,

2014:

The patient is a 34-year-old female from
Poteau, Oklahoma, seen in second opinion,
change of physician at patient request, for
this work related injury to her right upper
extremity....This began in the fall of 2012. 
She was working at Terminix.  She was carrying
a “tank,” she had a direct blow on the “funny
bone” and began noticing that the arm was more
problematic....
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She later saw Dr. Bradshaw who obtained an MRI
and was curious that she had a partial tear. 
He had suggested that she have a “2nd opinion”
and from there she ended up at the direction
of her case manager, Vicky Beaver, with Dr.
Rhomberg and eventually came to an
arthroscopic acromioplasty and CA ligament
release....

She rehabilitated and was never able to go
back to work.  She has now been terminated
from her previous position.  She reports 6-7
pain constantly, 8 to 9/10 when she uses
it....

I spent some time with her and the family
present today trying to both obtain
appropriate history, carefully examining the
shoulder, and trying to assuage some of
those concerns so that it is a non-adversarial
intervention.  First off, she is 6 weeks late
in terms of her menstrual cycle, may be
pregnant, and appropriately x-rays are denied
at this point, as are further injections or
consideration of MRI, et cetera.  She will be
looking into that and I have asked her that
she specifically talk with her case manager at 
Workman’s Comp to make sure they understand
that is a delay factor....

If possible, we need to get the previous MRI
from Cooper Clinic where Dr. Bradshaw had
looked at it and we also need to get the
previous x-rays from Dr. Rhomberg at Sparks or
his office there.  Once pregnancy has been
declared or dispelled, at some point I am
going to need a formal 4 view shoulder x-ray
series on the right to follow up on the
previously surgically treated right shoulder
as to formulate further treatment plan.  

Past medical history is completely
unremarkable....

No x-rays were made today.  Only the therapy
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prescription is provided.  I have asked her to
make an appointment for 2 months to see us
back.  We should know one way or the other by
then and then we can proceed accordingly. 
Only the 4 view shoulder x-ray series on the
right when she returns if she is not pregnant.

Dr. Jones reported on May 7, 2014, “This is to

certify that Victoria Richmond was seen in my clinic on

4/28/2014.  She may return to work with no lifting

greater than 20 pounds, no work above shoulder level and

no repetitive forward reaching.  These restrictions

apply to the right upper extremity.” 

The claimant testified that she delivered a child

on December 15, 2014.  The claimant followed up with Dr.

Jones on February 11, 2015:

The patient has delivered her baby and is
presenting for evaluation of continued right
shoulder problem.  This appears to be an
ongoing issue from her previous work claim
while she was working at Terminix and had
subsequent surgery by Dr. Rhomberg.

I had opined last time that it was my opinion
that this was secondary impingement.  She had
underlying instability that had been likely
caused by the weight and mechanism of the
spraying device that she was utilizing.  That
really is about all that makes sense in terms
of the onset of symptoms.  I do not have a
specific fall or injury, was not present at
the time, and treating her as a second
opinion, but it remains contemporaneous with
the onset of symptoms and the work-related
issues described.  
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My exam today has a markedly positive
apprehension maneuver, near complete relief
with the Jobe relocation maneuver.  She has a
slightly positive sulcus sign and continues to
complain of numbness and tingling in her hand
that are consistent with a “dead arm
syndrome,” as is known to be secondary to
instability phenomenon.  Those are her words
and are provided basically as a description of
her symptoms without any pointing in that
direction.  

She has a new baby, a little bitty one.  She
is having to lift and full (sic) for normal
motherly activities.  I have tried to explain
to her the nature of instability, the surgical
reconstructions for that.  She has been
putting up with this for some time and, while
she is symptomatic, it is not going to kill
her.  I am more concerned about doing a
reconstruction in the face of a baby infant
that she immediately will be lifting for
feeding, bathing, etc., and in essence have
a greater degree of likelihood that the repair
would be stressed and stretched out.  It would
be my argument that we give this some
additional time, continue with the tubing
strengthening exercises.  She has been to
therapy.  She is able to demonstrate those to
me.  She has a small chance that that could
continue to make her better, and certainly
that would be helpful, but if the symptoms
remain at this level, in similar patients,
glenohumeral arthroscopy with capsulorraphy
and reconstruction has become a very
straightforward way of addressing these type
of instability-related symptoms and neurologic
secondary symptoms, along with the
impingement, if her symptoms continue to
persist.  An MRI was apparently obtained prior
to the surgery at the Cooper Clinic, and I
have asked that she obtain that so that I
might look at it and, although labral tears
are sometimes difficult to fully elucidate on
the MRI, perhaps it could be more reflective
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as to the acuity of the injury at that time. 
Unless the radiologist was specifically
looking at it, they may not have even
commented on it, but that is something I would
like to look at.  

The AC joint is not particularly
uncomfortable.  

Today’s 4-view shoulder x-ray series, please
copy as an x-ray report, demonstrates a broad,
curving type 1-2 acromion, no glenohumeral
arthritis present, mild AC arthrosis seen best
on the Stryker notch view, with irregularity
on the clavicular side but no corresponding
clinical symptoms.  There is no evidence
of glenohumeral arthritis or fracture....

When she returns in 6 months, no x-rays need
be made at that time.  An extended period of
time today was spent in face-to-face
discussion as to the rationale for:  a) wait
and see, letting the baby get bigger, and b)
the pathologic nature of the instability and
secondary impingement signs so that she fully
understands the activity modifications and
rehab participation necessary to optimize her
chance of nonoperative improvement.  

A pre-hearing order was filed on March 31, 2015. 

The claimant’s contentions were, “On April 28, 2014, she

was evaluated by Dr. Greg Jones and although Dr. Jones’

examination revealed that the claimant is in need of

additional evaluation and treatment, said evaluation and

treatment were delayed because it was determined that

the claimant was pregnant.  The claimant has now

completed her pregnancy and is in need of additional
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treatment; however, the respondents are refusing to

authorize said treatment.  The claimant contends that if

the needed evaluation and treatment reveals that she

should be off work she should be awarded temporary total

disability benefits during whatever period of time the

medical records support an award.  The claimant contends

that if any disability benefits are awarded they have

been controverted and her attorney is entitled to an

appropriate attorney’s fee.”  

The respondents contended that they “have paid all

reasonably necessary medical treatment to date. 

Specifically, the respondents previously paid for the

claimant’s initial evaluations and treatment, as well as

the scope and decompression conducted on May 2, 2013. 

Furthermore, the respondents have previously paid for

the claimant’s initial evaluation in April of 2014, and

subsequent evaluation with Dr. Greg Jones in June of

2014, pursuant to the Change of Physician Order entered

by the Commission.  The respondents contend that no

further benefits are due, including but not limited to

temporary total disability benefits, permanent partial

disability benefits, as well as medical treatment. 

Specifically, the respondents contend that the claimant
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had a pre-existing shoulder condition, and the incident

herein was merely a temporary aggravation.  As the

incident herein was merely a temporary aggravation, the

further testing and treatment recommended by Dr. Jones

is not reasonably necessary, nor causally connected to

the original incident.  The respondents contend that it

was not until the respondents notified the claimant’s

counsel that they were going to file the Motion to

Dismiss that the claimant actually sought additional

medical treatment.  In that regard, after notice to the

claimant’s counsel of the pending motion, the claimant

apparently arranged for a follow-up appointment with Dr.

Jones.  However, she had taken no action whatsoever in

order to pursue additional treatment, until the claimant

received notice of the pending Motion to Dismiss. 

Accordingly, the respondents contend that the further

treatment is not reasonably necessary, and the claimant

was merely seeking to prolong her claim by seeking

additional treatment after the notice was received....”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1.  Whether the claimant is entitled to
additional medical treatment.
2.  Whether the claimant is entitled to
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additional temporary total disability, if
additional medical treatment is ordered and
the claimant is unable to work.  
3.  Fees for legal services.  

A hearing was held on May 12, 2015.  The claimant

testified that she was suffering from chronic pain in

her shoulder and that she was willing to undergo

additional surgery.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

August 6, 2015.  The administrative law judge found that

the claimant proved she was entitled to additional

medical treatment.  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits “should she be unable to work as a

result of the additional medical treatment awarded.” 

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably
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necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “1.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that the additional medical treatment

she has requested is reasonable and necessary for the

treatment of her admittedly compensable injury from

October 18, 2012.”  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved the medical treatment of record was

reasonably necessary in connection with the compensable

injury.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury on October 18, 2012.  The

claimant testified that she began suffering from pain in

her right upper extremity as a result of her work for

the respondents.  Dr. Kannout diagnosed tendonitis to

the right shoulder and the respondents accepted

compensability of the claim.
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The claimant eventually underwent right shoulder

surgery by Dr. Rhomberg on July 2, 2013.  Dr. Rhomberg

pronounced maximum medical improvement on October 9,

2013 and assigned the claimant a permanent impairment

rating, which the respondents accepted and paid.  The

Commission granted the claimant a change of physician to

Dr. Jones on February 27, 2014.  When an employee has

exercised her statutory right to a change of physician,

the employer must pay for the initial visit to the new

physician in order to fulfill its obligation to provide

reasonably necessary medical treatment.  Wal-Mart

Stores, Inc. v. Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153

(2003).  The respondents were therefore required to pay

for at least Dr. Jones’ initial visit with the claimant

which occurred on April 28, 2014.

The Full Commission finds that the treatment

provided by Dr. Jones on April 28, 2014 and February 11,

2015 was reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable injury to the claimant’s right shoulder. 

The evidence does not demonstrate that any of Dr. Jones’

treatment or the other medical treatment provided after

the October 18, 2012 compensable injury was causally

related to a prior injury or pre-existing condition. 
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The claimant proved that the treatment recommended by

Dr. Jones on February 11, 2015, including possible

surgery, was reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable injury.    

B.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within

the healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). 

“Healing period” means “that period for healing of an

injury resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(12)(Repl. 2012).  The healing period continues

until the employee is as far restored as the permanent

character of the injury will permit.  Mad Butcher, Inc.

v. Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982).  If

the underlying condition causing the disability has

become stable and nothing further in the way of

treatment will improve that condition, the healing

period has ended.  Id.  The determination of when the

healing period ends is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Porter Seed Cleaning, Inc. v. Skinner, 1

Ark. App. 235, 615 S.W.2d 380 (1981).

An administrative law judge found in the present
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matter, “2.  The claimant is also entitled to temporary

total disability, should she be unable to work as a

result of the additional medical treatment awarded.” 

The Full Commission does not affirm this finding.  As we

have discussed, the parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury on October 18, 2012.  Dr.

Rhomberg performed right shoulder surgery on July 2,

2013.  Dr. Rhomberg reported on October 9, 2013 that the

claimant had reached maximum medical improvement, and he

assigned a 5% permanent impairment rating, accepted and

paid by the respondents.

The Commission has the authority to accept or

reject a medical opinion and the authority to determine

its probative value.  Poulan Weed Eater v. Marshall, 79

Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002).  In the present

matter, the Full Commission finds that Dr. Rhomberg’s

assessment of maximum medical improvement on October 9,

2013 is corroborated by the record and is entitled to

significant evidentiary weight.  The evidence in the

present matter demonstrates that the claimant reached

the end of the healing period for her compensable injury

no later than October 9, 2013.  Temporary total

disability benefits cannot be awarded after a claimant’s
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healing period has ended.  Elk Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22

Ark. App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661 (1987).  The persistence

of pain is not sufficient in itself to extend the

healing period.  Mad Butcher, Inc., supra.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record

currently before us, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved the medical treatment of record provided

on and after October 18, 2012 was reasonably necessary

in connection with the compensable injury.  We find that

the claimant proved she was entitled to another

evaluation by Dr. Jones, as recommended on February 11,

2015.  We find that Dr. Jones’ treatment recommendations

on February 11, 2015, including possible surgery, were

reasonably necessary in connection with the compensable

injury.  We find that the claimant reached the end of

her healing period no later than October 9, 2013.  The

claimant did not prove she was entitled to additional

temporary total disability benefits.

For prevailing in part on the issue of additional

medical treatment, the claimant’s attorney is entitled

to a fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).  
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney concurs in part and dissents in
part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

I respectfully concur in part with and dissent

in part from the majority opinion.  Specifically, I

concur with the findings that the claimant did not prove

she is entitled to additional temporary total disability

benefits.  However, I dissent from the finding that the

claimant proved that she was entitled to additional

medical treatment with her neurosurgeon, Dr. Jones.  My

carefully conducted de novo review of this claim in its

entirety reveals that the claimant has failed to prove

that additional medical treatment is reasonably

necessary for the treatment of her 2012 injury.   

The claimant admitted at the hearing that she

had been in at least one motor vehicle accident prior to

her 2012 work-related injury, and that she had sought

treatment from a chiropractor at The Healing Point for

her symptoms.  The claimant stated that out of concern

that she might have whiplash, she had initially seen Dr.
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Dryer following her accident, but that she “was not

happy seeing Dr. Dryer, so I instead went to the Healing

Point.”  The claimant agreed that 2011 clinic notes from

The Healing Point reflect that she reported back, neck,

and shoulder pain as a result of her motor vehicle

accident.

The claimant described the shoulder pain that

she experienced from her wreck as follows:

When I got into the car
accident, I seen it coming
so I tensed up and it
tensed up the muscles in
my neck and in the back of
my neck and it went down
into my shoulder blade,
down my back where my
shoulder is in the back.

The claimant agreed that her shoulder pain is

different from that which resulted from the wreck in

that her current pain is “in the cuff.”  The claimant

affirmed that she had not received treatment from The

Healing Point for over a year prior to her employment

with Terminix.  According to the claimant, her symptoms

had resolved by that time, and she was in no need of

further treatment until the onset of her elbow pain in

2012.

On cross-examination, the claimant agreed that

she had testified at deposition that she did not recall
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a particular event or incident that preceded or caused

her 2012 elbow symptoms.  The claimant further agreed

that she had a gradual onset of pain.  In addition, the

claimant agreed that she performed various job-related

activities throughout her average work day, none of

which were rapid and repetitive.  The claimant confirmed

that following her 2013 arthroscopic surgery and October

2013 release by Dr. Rhomberg, she neither continued to

take prescription pain medications nor seek medical

attention until April of 2014.   

The claimant admitted that she was eventually

terminated from Terminix due to a DUI charge that she

received in March of 2013 while she was on light duty

restrictions.  The claimant confirmed that she received

unemployment benefits beginning in January of 2014, and

that she returned to school in August of that same year. 

The claimant denied having similar problems with pain

prior to October of 2012.  When presented with records

from the Dryer clinic dated January 2010, showing that

she received radiation therapy for “mild bilateral arm

pain,” the claimant could not recall treating for arm

pain at that time.  Neither could the claimant recall

reporting numbness, tingling, or bilateral weakness in

her arms to Dr. Dryer back then.  Medical records
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included in the record of treatment the claimant

received from the Dryer Clinic from June 18 through

July 7 of 2010, confirm that the claimant reported

having constant arm pain of six on a scale of ten with

complaints of head and shoulder symptoms.  When pressed

further, the claimant denied having ever experienced

numbness in her hands and arms prior to 2012, despite

records from 2010 indicating that on a list of symptoms,

the claimant checked boxes for numbness in her arms and

hands, tingling in her arms and hands, and weakness in

her arms and hands, as well as telling her physician

that her shoulder “seemed heavy.”  The claimant further

agreed that when she presented for treatment at The

Healing Point, she rated her pain as seven on a scale of

ten and that she complained of headaches, neck, and

shoulder pain.  When asked why she failed to inform Dr.

Jones about her prior symptoms, the claimant replied,

“Because I don’t remember any of that.”  

Frankly, I find that contradictions in the

claimant’s testimony and vague recollections of previous

medical treatment the claimant received pursuant to a

motor vehicle accident - facts that might tend to damage

the validity of the claimant’s current claim -

demonstrate that the claimant is not a credible witness. 
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For example, even when presented with records from the

Dryer clinic from January of 2010, showing that she

received radiation therapy for “mild bilateral arm

pain,” the claimant could not recall being treated for

arm pain at that time.  I note that this was merely two

years prior to her alleged industrial injury.  Neither

could the claimant recall reporting numbness, tingling,

or bilateral weakness in her arms to Dr. Dryer at that

time.

In addition, the claimant reported that her

symptoms came on gradually and that she had sustained no

specific event or injury associated with her shoulder

pain.  For example, on October 18, 2012, the claimant

reported to Dr. Kannout that she did not recall any

injury to her right side on or about September 18, 2012,

which is when she claims her symptoms started.  Nor did

the claimant report to Dr. Kannout any previous injury

to the joints in question or to any other joints, for

that matter.

Furthermore, on January 20, 2013, the claimant

reported to Dr. Bradshaw that her symptoms had begun in

October of 2012; that there was no specific injury or

inciting event, but rather an “insidious onset” of

symptoms; that she had never had problems with her
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shoulder before her current onset of symptoms; nor had

she received any prior treatment for her right shoulder. 

The record clearly demonstrates that these statements

were both false and misleading in that medical records

completely contradict the claimant’s denial of past

symptoms or treatment to the physicians treating her for

her current complaints.  Moreover, it was not until the

claimant presented to Dr. Jones on April 28, 2014, that

she indicated she had received a specific incident

injury when she claimed to him that she sustained a

“direct blow” to her “funny bone” while carrying a

chemical tank, and that afterwards she “began noticing

that the arm was more problematic.” 

Due to inconsistencies in the claimant’s

history that she provided to her treating physicians and

other inconsistencies as  described above, I assign the

claimant’s contradictory, vague, and self-serving

testimony little to no evidentiary weight in her claim

for entitlement to additional medical treatment.

Furthermore, I find that the medical evidence

in this claim fails to support an award of additional

medical treatment for the claimant’s 2012 compensable

injury.  The record shows that the claimant treated

intermittently for back, neck, shoulder, and arm pain
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caused by a motor vehicle accident from at least

November of 2009 through November of 2011.  Although not

discussed above, the claimant also treated for wrist

pain at the Hussain Clinic in December of 2011,

reportedly associated with caring for an infant.  Yet,

in each and every account she gave to medical providers

concerning her 2012 shoulder injury, with the exception

of Dr. Jones, the claimant reported that her symptoms

came on gradually and were not the result of any

specific work related incident or accident.  

Even though the claimant cited no specific

incident or injury to account for her symptoms, the

respondent’s accepted her claim of injury and paid for

her medical treatment. Thereafter the claimant received

conservative medical treatment to include medications,

physical therapy, and an injection.  The claimant’s

symptoms appeared to wax and wane from October 18, 2012

through the date of her surgery, reportedly improving as

much as “100%” on October 29, 2012, only to regress

thereafter with increased work duties.  Although

originally diagnosed with tendinitis of her right

shoulder and elbow with bursitis, when an MRI indicated

a probable “tiny tear,” Dr. Bradshaw sent the claimant

to Dr. Rhomberg for a second opinion.  As previously
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discussed, on July 2, 2013, Dr. Rhomberg performed a

right shoulder glenhumeral arthroscopy with arthroscopic

subacromial decompression for chronic right shoulder

subacromial impingement.  Other than a “prominent”

subacromial spur,” Dr. Rhomberg’s operative findings

revealed no other abnormal pathology in the claimant’s

right shoulder.  

On July 17, 2013, Dr. Rhomberg released the

claimant to return to light duty.  On October 9, 2013,

x-rays of the claimant’s right shoulder showed no

osseous or joint abnormalities, and no particular soft

tissue calcifications.  Therefore, Dr. Rhomberg opined

that the claimant had reached maximum medical

improvement for her shoulder injury, he returned the

claimant to full unrestricted duty, and he assigned her

5% permanent physical impairment.

After her release by Dr. Rhomberg, the

claimant sought a change-of-physician to Dr. Jones.  In

the interim, the claimant  admitted that she took no

medications nor sought additional medical treatment for

her right shoulder.  It was upon treating with Dr. Jones

that the claimant first declared that her symptoms began

pursuant to a specific work-related event.  Dr. Jones’

notes reflect that he based his opinion regarding the



RICHMOND (COOPER)
G209172

27

claimant’s suspected secondary impingement and her need

for additional medical treatment primarily on the

claimant’s history as provided to him by the claimant. 

This summation is supported by Dr. Jones’ statements to

wit:

I had opined last time
that it was my opinion
that this is secondary
impingement. She had
underlying instability
that had been likely
caused by the weight and
mechanism of the spaying
device that she was
utilizing. That really is
about all that makes sense
in terms of the onset of
symptoms. I do not have a
specific fall or injury,
was not present at the
time, and treating her as
a second opinion, but it
remains contemporaneous
with the onset of symptoms
and the work-related
issues described.
She has slightly positive
sulcus sign and continues
to complain of numbness
and tingling in her hand
that are consistent with
“dead arm syndrome,” as
known to be secondary to
instability phenomenon.
Those are her words and
are provided basically as
a description of her
symptoms without any
pointing in that
direction.

The Commission is entitled to review the basis



RICHMOND (COOPER)
G209172

28

for a doctor’s opinion in deciding the weight of the

opinion.  Further, a medical opinion based solely upon

claimant’s history and own subjective belief that a

medical condition is related to a compensable injury is

not a substitute for credible evidence.  Brewer v.

Paragould Housing Authority, Full Commission Opinion,

January 22, 1996 (Claim No. E417617).  The Commission is

not bound by a doctor’s opinion which is based largely

on facts related to him by claimant where there is no

sufficient independent knowledge upon which to

corroborate the claimant’s claim.  Roberts v. Leo-Levi

Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983).  

Based, therefore, on the record before me, I

find that regardless of the exact nature of the

claimant’s injury, the claimant’s healing period ended

on October 9, 2013, at which time she was released by

Dr. Rhomberg, her treating surgeon, to return to full

duty and she was assigned with five percent (5%)

permanent physical impairment.  I further find that any

medical treatment that the respondents have paid after

that date, with the exception of her initial evaluation

by Dr. Jones, was gratuitous on the respondent’s part. 

Furthermore, I find that the claimant, having failed to

prove by credible evidence that her current complaints
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are causally related to her 2012 shoulder injury, has

failed to prove that any additional medical treatment

associated with her right shoulder is reasonably

necessary for the treatment of her 2012 injury. 

Therefore, for all the reasons set forth

herein, I respectfully concur, in part, with and

dissent, in part, from the majority opinion.

KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs and dissents.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I concur in part with but must respectfully dissent in

part from the majority opinion. I agree with the

majority’s conclusion that the medical treatment of

record is reasonably necessary treatment of the

claimant’s compensable injury and that the claimant is

entitled to further evaluation and treatment by Dr.

Jones. 

I do not agree that the claimant has reached

maximum medical improvement. I note that Dr. Rhomberg,

who performed surgery on the claimant in July 2013,

released the claimant at maximum medical improvement on

October 9, 2013. A month after the surgery, the
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claimant’s shoulder pain returned, and on October 9,

2013, she continued to report pain. 

The clamant received a change-of-physician

order to Dr. Jones on February 27, 2014. He saw the

claimant on April 28, 2014, and prescribed only physical

therapy, due to her possible pregnancy. In February

2015, Dr. Jones stated that the claimant’s

rehabilitation participation and activity modifications

were necessary to “optimize her chance of nonoperative

improvement.” In other words, there was treatment

prescribed intended to improve her condition. Further,

surgery was not “yet” recommended, but the need had not

been eliminated, while other more conservative efforts

were made, in part due to the claimant’s very new baby.

Dr. Jones was specific that while she had a baby who

required lifting, feeding, bathing and other activities

which unavoidably would use her arm, a surgical

reconstruction of her unstable shoulder would be ill-

advised. Thus, surgery was not indicated only due to the

demand on her arm while her baby was young.

I do not agree that Dr. Rhomberg’s use of the

term of art, “maximum medical improvement,” requires a

finding that the claimant was actually at maximum

medical improvement. The claimant continued to have
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symptoms which were not resolved by surgery. At a

minimum, the claimant re-entered a healing period at the

time that she received an appointment with Dr. Jones,

due to her continued shoulder problems. This healing

period began, not because the claimant complained of

pain, but because Dr. Jones had specific recommendations

to improve her condition. He began with therapy. Once

her pregnancy was successfully completed, he performed

diagnostic x-rays and planned conservative treatment to

effectuate non-operative improvement. He did not remove

surgery from consideration, but was working to avoid it.

The claimant is in the midst of treatment for

her shoulder, with the purpose of improving her

condition, alleviating her symptoms and avoiding

surgical treatment. Thus she remains in her healing

period. Thus, the claimant is entitled to temporary

total disability benefits for that period of time in

which she is in her healing period and unable to work,

beginning in February 2014.

For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part

and dissent in part from the majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


